REQUESTS FOR QUALIFICATIONS

NYCHA Permanent Affordability Commitment Together (PACT)

RFQ #359905: Request for Qualifications for Pre-Qualified Partners

Developers, General Contractors, Property Managers,
and Social Service Providers



EVENT	DATE	TIME
RFQ Published	January 19, 2022	
Developer, General Contractor and Property Management Company Pre-Submission Conference	January 25, 2022	10:00 am
Social Service Providers Pre-Submission	January 27, 2022	10:00 am
Questions Due	January 27, 2022	2:00 pm
Responses Due to Questions	February 01, 2022	
Submission Deadline	February 17, 2022	2:00 pm

For more information attend the Pre-Submission Conference or submit questions via email to PACT.partners@nycha.nyc.gov





CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	3
2. REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS	5
3. OVERVIEW OF THE PRE-QUALIFICATION AND SOLICITATION PROCESS	8
4. QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	10
5. SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS	12
6. CONDITIONS, TERMS, AND LIMITATIONS	16
7. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	19
8. CONFIDENTIALITY	20
9. NYCHA DISCLAIMER	21
10. DEFINITIONS	22
11. RESPONSIBILITIES OF SOCIAL SERVICE PROVIDERS	24
12. APPLICANT FORMS	29

1. INTRODUCTION

In December 2018, the Mayor's Office and the New York City Housing Authority ("NYCHA" or the "Authority") released *NYCHA 2.0*, a comprehensive plan to preserve the city's public housing. This 10-year plan will address \$24 billion in vital repairs in New York City's aging public housing and ensure residents have the safe, decent, and affordable homes they deserve.

An important strategy outlined in the *NYCHA 2.0* plan is to leverage programs of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development ("HUD") to preserve existing public housing stock via Section 8 conversion under NYCHA's preservation initiative called "PACT" — Permanent Affordability Commitment Together. Using PACT, NYCHA identifies resources and opportunities to make major improvements to its public housing developments while preserving long-term affordability and maintaining strong resident rights in line with public housing protections. *NYCHA 2.0* established the PACT goal to convert at least 62,000 public housing units to Section 8 by the end of 2028, thus addressing roughly \$12.8 billion of the Authority's capital needs.

PACT includes Section 8 conversion mechanisms such as the federal Rental Assistance Demonstration ("RAD") and the Section 18 disposition process ("Section 18"). To date, NYCHA has leveraged these HUD tools to convert over 9,500 units, which are in different stages of rehabilitation.

At its core, PACT is a partnership between NYCHA residents, NYCHA, development teams, and community and housing advocates intended to preserve NYCHA's affordable housing stock and achieve the following goals:

- 1. Stabilize a critical housing stock of affordable housing for New York City;
- 2. Invest in communities by (i) Addressing community-wide goals and priorities and (ii) Investing in resources and amenities that support resident health and prosperity;
- 3. Meaningfully engage communities in planning for the future of their homes; and,
- 4. Improve access to social services and community amenities for NYCHA residents.

Below is more detailed information about each conversion mechanism under PACT.

Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD)

RAD shifts public housing funding to stable Section 8 funding and enables NYCHA and its development partners to leverage private debt and equity to complete repairs. Ongoing federal funding levels remain the same. More information about RAD is available at https://www.hud.gov/rad/.

Section 18 and Tenant Protection Vouchers (TPVs)

NYCHA uses the Section 18 disposition process to apply for Tenant Protection Vouchers ("TPVs"), which are a higher-value Section 8 funding stream relative to RAD. The TPV funding is then project-based at the converting developments. This additional federal subsidy enables NYCHA and its development partners to leverage more private debt and equity, which are needed to fund repairs in many of NYCHA's highest-need developments (i.e., those that meet the federal cost obsolescence criteria). More information about Section 18 is available at: https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/public_indian_housing/centers/sac/demo_dispo.

2. REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS

Converting and rehabilitating 62,000 public housing units in 10 years is an ambitious goal. As such, NYCHA is committed to inclusivity and partnering with as many qualified non-profit and for-profit entities as possible to achieve the goal and make these PACT conversions responsive to residents' needs.

NYCHA is seeking applications ("Applications") in response to this Request for Qualifications (inclusive of all appendices attached hereto, this "RFQ") from applicants ("Applicants") to be included in a list of "Pre-Qualified Partners" as defined below for the PACT preservation portfolio. This RFQ is open to developers, property management companies, general contractors, and social service providers. Applicants selected under this RFQ shall become "Pre-Qualified Partners" that will be eligible to form "Project Teams" and submit proposals ("Proposals") to compete for forthcoming PACT conversion projects ("Projects"). However, Social Service Providers will not be included in any Project Teams that submit Proposals for upcoming Projects, as NYCHA will work with Project Teams post-designation to select a social service provider for each Project. Notably, NYCHA may select a social service provider to join a project team even if that social service provider is not pre-qualified through this RFQ.

Project Teams will be selected for Projects based on their ability to undertake the required capital upgrades, construction, and operations at each specific NYCHA public housing development or set of public housing developments (each development a "Property," and collectively, the "Properties"). NYCHA is pleased to re-issue this pre-qualification RFQ to expand the group of Pre-Qualified Partners and to update the credentials of Pre-Qualified Partners who submitted to the pre-qualification RFQ in 2020 ("Existing Pre-Qualified Partners").

The partners working to rehabilitate NYCHA's developments should reflect the diversity and strength of New York City. NYCHA is looking for partnerships that demonstrate a range of experience, background, and perspective to achieve the best outcomes for our residents. NYCHA strongly encourages Small Business Enterprises "(SBEs"), Minority-Owned Business Enterprises ("MBEs"), Women-Owned Business Enterprises ("WBEs"), and Nonprofit ("Nonprofit") organizations to respond to this RFQ.

Proposers are advised that NYCHA is in the process of implementing changes to its requirements for engagement and participation of MBEs and WBEs on PACT Projects. As such, future RFEIs issued to Pre-Qualified Partners may include requirements that the Pre-Qualified Partners include MBEs and WBEs as part of their proposed Project Teams, including acting in a lead role, for the applicable PACT Project. It is anticipated that such requirements will be consistent with the New York City Department of Housing Preservation and Development's MBE and WBE engagement and participation requirements for developers on HPD's development transactions.

Prospective partners who successfully meet the threshold and submission requirements outlined in this RFQ will be classified as Pre-Qualified based on the following threshold requirements. If your entity does not meet these specific criteria, please provide the relevant 'Additional Reporting Detail' and NYCHA will assess your qualifications to participate as a PACT Partner. Please not that NYCHA will also consider the experience principals bring from previous positions as a component of the relevant experience under consideration.

Type of Partner	Threshold	Additional Reporting Detail
Developer	Completed at least one (1) residential rehabilitation project with a total development cost (TDC) of at least \$10 million within the past 5 years	Please provide detail on the most relevant project(s) you have developed, including (1) total cost, (2) the number of units, and (3) whether or not this was a tenant-in-place rehabilitation.
Property Management Company	Managed at least 100 units of affordable Section 8 or otherwise regulated housing in the past 5 years	Please provide detail on the most relevant project(s) you have managed, including (1) total units and (2) if the project was affordable Section 8 or otherwise regulated housing.
General Contractor	Completed at least one (1) tenant-in- place rehab construction project of at least \$5 million in hard costs within the past 5 years Experience with prevailing wage and labor monitoring	Please provide detail on the largest project(s) you have acted in the general contracting capacity on, including (1) total hard costs, (2) total units and (3) whether or not this was a tenant-in-place rehabilitation.
Social Service Provider	See Form 7: Social Service Provider Q requirements	uestionnaire for reporting detail

Previous PACT Pre-Qualification RFQs

In January 2021, NYCHA released RFQ #224842 for Developers, General Contractors, Property Managers, and Social Service Providers (the "2021 Pre-Qualification RFQ") to identify Developer, Property Manager, General Contractor, and Social Service Provider entities (as such terms are used in the 2021 Pre-Qualification RFQ) to partner with NYCHA in converting and rehabbing NYCHA public housing units through the PACT program. This followed prior RFQ releases in April 2019 and January 2020.

In June 2021, NYCHA published a list of Pre-Qualified Partners ("Pre-Qualified Partner List") based on entities' responses to the 2021 Pre-Qualification RFQ. Pre-Qualified Partners from the Pre-Qualified Partner List, excluding the pre-qualified Social Service Provider entities, were then eligible to form project teams comprised of other Pre-Qualified Partners ("Project Team") and submit Proposals to PACT conversion projects released in PACT rounds released in 2021. A link to the published Pre-Qualified Partner List can be found on NYCHA's PACT website: https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nycha/about/pact/procurement.page.

As stated in the 2021 Pre-Qualification RFQ, NYCHA is re-issuing this pre-qualification RFQ to allow Existing Pre-Qualified Partners to update their information and for new Applicants to submit their Applications to be considered for future PACT projects. To maintain their standing on the Pre-Qualified Partner List in 2022, all Existing Pre-Qualified Partners will be required to send updates related to their existing capacity or any relevant new experience. Additionally, all Existing Pre-Qualified Partners must submit the forms described herein to affirmatively state

that there have been no material changes to their eligibility aside from changes in their relevant experience. Existing Pre-Qualified Partners will respond to this RFQ as outlined in Section 5, Submission Requirements.

To address NYCHA's high and unique capital needs at its public housing campuses, NYCHA reserves the right to change any part of a Project as deemed appropriate. Therefore, NYCHA can cancel solicitations, remove members of a Project Team, and add new members to a Project Team from a Pre-Qualified List or add new members that are not Pre-Qualified Partners. In addition, NYCHA may add a member to a Project Team who is not actively on a Pre-Qualified List but is determined by NYCHA to be qualified at the time of negotiations.

Applicants should note that the New York City Housing Development Corporation ("HDC") will be the primary underwriter and lender for the Projects. HDC will assemble, coordinate, or provide senior, and in some cases, subordinate financing funded by, but not limited to, taxable or (non-volume cap) tax-exempt bonds issued through HDC's Open Resolution and/or through its newly created Housing Impact Bond Resolution, which was created solely to benefit NYCHA and NYCHA properties. HDC subordinate loans shall be funded by City capital, if available.

3. OVERVIEW OF THE PRE-QUALIFICATION AND SOLICITATION PROCESS

Re-Release the PACT Pre-Qualified Partner RFQ

In 2019 and 2020, NYCHA pre-qualified Partners and established a Pre-Qualified Partner List. Pre-Qualified Partners, excluding pre-qualified Social Service Providers, were eligible to form Project Teams and submit Proposals to PACT Projects for 2019 and 2020. NYCHA is releasing this RFQ to expand the pool of Pre-Qualified Partners and to allow Existing Pre-Qualified Partners to update their credentials. **Existing Pre-Qualified Partners are required to submit supplemental materials electronically to retain their status as a Pre-Qualified Partner** as described in Section 5, *Submission Requirements*. New Applicants or Applicants who are not included on the published Pre-Qualified Partner List must submit electronic materials of their Applications as described in Section 5, *Submission Requirements*.

All Applicants submitting to be qualified as Social Service Providers are required to submit a response to Form 7: Social Service Provider Survey. For existing pre-qualified Social Service Providers, this will be required in addition to aforementioned forms.

Update the Pre-Qualified Partners List

NYCHA will update the "Pre-Qualified List" based on responses from new Applicants and from the supplemental material submitted by Existing Pre-Qualified Partners. All Applicants must adhere to the requirements of this RFQ. New Applicants are responsible for providing all required materials for submission as detailed in Section 5, *Submission Requirements*. NYCHA will review each Application based on the "Qualification Criteria" detailed in Section 4, *Qualification Criteria*. Those Applicants whose Applications meet the Qualification Criteria will be designated as either a Pre-Qualified Partner and will be eligible to form Project Teams and respond to solicitations for future Projects. The list of Pre-Qualified Partners will be published to facilitate the creation of Project Teams.

The process for becoming a Pre-Qualified Partner is anticipated to be re-opened in the first quarter of each calendar year to allow existing Pre-Qualified Partners to update their information and for new Applicants to submit their Applications. NYCHA may, at its discretion, re-release this RFQ to pre-qualify additional Partners through the course of the year.

Release Request for Expression of Interest for PACT Projects

After re-issuing the Pre-Qualified Partner List, NYCHA will issue new Requests for Expressions of Interest ("RFEI") for upcoming PACT Projects through which NYCHA will award specific PACT Projects to specific Project Teams. Pre-Qualified Partners, excluding pre-qualified Social Service Providers, will be invited to form Project Teams with other entities on the Pre-Qualified List established by this RFQ and compete for Projects. NYCHA will continue to release project solicitations as new PACT Properties are identified and announced. NYCHA may release Properties to the full list of Pre-Qualified Partners or may elect to release to a targeted subset of Pre-Qualified Partners.

Solicitations for forthcoming Projects will contain physical information about the Properties comprising each Project. NYCHA will invite Project Teams comprised of Pre-Qualified Partners to submit Proposals for the rehabilitation, property management, and financing of the conversion of the Properties to Section 8 along with hiring and training of NYCHA and other low-income residents. Following the release of each RFEI, NYCHA will host a pre-submission conference to

answer questions regarding the RFEI. After designation, the Project Team selected to undertake a PACT Project (the "Selected Partner") will work with NYCHA to identify an appropriate Social Service Provider for the Project. The Social Service provider may or may not be on the Pre-Qualified Partner List.

NYCHA may disapprove the inclusion of any member of a Project Team and/or require a "Selected Partner" as defined in Section 10 to substitute other individuals or firms on the Project Team.

4. QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

Review Process

NYCHA will evaluate each Application submitted to this RFQ in according to the "Completeness of Application and Conformance with the RFQ" and the "Threshold Requirements" below, considering the information provided in the Application, references, and any other information about the Applicant's performance available to NYCHA. Based on a review of the materials provided, NYCHA will determine whether an Applicant is qualified to be considered a Pre-Qualified Partner. Existing Pre-Qualified Partners are required to submit updates as described in Section 5, Submission Requirements.

Completeness of Application and Conformance with the RFQ

The Application must contain all documentation required under Section 5, *Submission Requirements*. All required forms must be fully completed, and all other application requirements met at the time of Application submission. Upon review, however, NYCHA, at its discretion, may notify an Applicant that additional information or clarification is necessary and ask the Applicant to submit such information in a timely manner as determined by NYCHA. If an Applicant currently does not meet the applicable threshold requirement for their entity type, the Applicant is encouraged to re-apply to the RFQ during the next annual re-release.

Threshold Requirements

Prospective partners who successfully meet the threshold and submission requirements outlined in this RFQ will be classified as Pre-Qualified based on the following threshold requirements. If your entity does not meet these specific criteria, please provide the relevant 'Additional Reporting Detail' and NYCHA will assess your qualifications to participate as a PACT Partner. Please not that we will also consider the experience principals bring from previous positions as a component of the relevant experience under consideration.

A. For Developer Applicants:

At least one Principal of the Applicant must have prior comparable development experience, defined as the successful completion – as Principal – of at least one (1) residential rehabilitation project with a total development cost between \$10 million and \$75 million within the past five (5) years, from the RFQ submission deadline.

Please provide detail on the most relevant project(s) you have developed, commenting on (1) total cost, (2) the number of units, and (3) whether or not this was a tenant-in-place rehabilitation.

B. For Property Manager Applicants:

The Applicant must have prior comparable rental management experience, defined as the successful management of at least 100 units of affordable Section 8 or otherwise regulated housing within the past five (5) years.

Please provide detail on the most relevant project(s) you have managed, commenting on (1) total units and (2) if the project was Section 8 or otherwise government-regulated/affordable housing.

C. For General Contractor Applicants:

The Applicant must have prior comparable tenant-in-place rehabilitation construction experience, defined as the successful completion of at least one (1) residential rehabilitation project with a total hard cost of \$5 million within the past five (5) years. General Contractor Applicants must also

demonstrate experience with prevailing wage jobs and labor monitoring.

Please provide detail on the most relevant project(s) you have acted in the general contracting capacity on, commenting on (1) total hard costs, (2) total units and (3) whether or not this was a tenant-in-place rehabilitation.

D. For Social Service Provider Applicants:

All existing and new Social Service Provider applicants must respond in full to Form 7: Social Service Provider Questionnaire, in addition to the other requirements detailed within this RFQ. The form is included in this RFQ and can be accessed online here: https://bit.ly/sspform7

5. SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Each new Applicant shall submit a full electronic copy of the proposal through the iSupplier system in Adobe PDF format.

Existing Pre-Qualified Partners are subject to different submission requirements, which are outlined below.

The Application must be submitted by **2 PM on February 17**, **2022** (the "Deadline Date"). No Applications will be accepted after 2 PM on the relevant Deadline Date unless such date is extended by NYCHA for all Applicants.

NYCHA reserves the right to reject any and all of the Applications received under this RFQ.

Applicants must submit all forms and supporting documentation as described below in order for their Applications to be considered by NYCHA. Only Applications from "Principals," as defined in Section 10, *Definitions*, will be considered. All submissions become the property of NYCHA.

Each Application must be tabbed as indicated below. Electronic copies should be submitted as a single combined PDF file of all materials and forms. Applicants must also submit standalone Excel files for Forms 4 and 5.

Applicants must complete and submit any of the following relevant forms to be considered:

- Form 1: Applicant's Letter
- Form 2: Not-For-Profit Organization Information and Questionnaire
- Form 3: Assets Statement
- Form 4A: Residential Development Experience (Preservation/Affordable Housing)
- Form 4B: Residential Development Experience (New Construction/Affordable Housing)
- Form 4C: Residential Development Experience (Preservation/Market Rate Housing)
- Form 4D: Residential Development Experience (New Construction/Market Rate Housing)
- Form 5A: Residential Management Experience (Preservation/Affordable Housing)
- Form 5B: Residential Management Experience (New Construction/Affordable Housing)
- Form 5C: Residential Management Experience (Preservation/Market Rate Housing)
- Form 5D: Residential Management Experience (New Construction/Market Rate Housing)
- Form 5E: Residential Management Experience Questionnaire
- Form 6: Applicant Description and Supplemental Questionnaire
- Form 7: Social Service Provider Questionnaire- Online Form

Existing Pre-Qualified Partner Submission Requirements:

Existing Pre-Qualified Partners must re-submit Form 6 *through emailing the completed document to* pact.partners@nycha.nyc.gov. Existing Pre-Qualified Partners DO NOT have to re-submit copies of their qualifications. If there are any material changes to other sections of the Application for an Existing Pre-Qualified Applicant's company, assets or financial condition, Existing Pre-Qualified Applicants are allow, but not required, to email updates to NYCHA by filling out the corresponding form and emailing pact.partners@nycha.nyc.gov.

As noted, existing Pre-Qualified Social Service Providers need to fill out the Online Social Service Provider Questionnaire (Form 7) in addition to Form 6.

Contents of Application and Tabbing

TAB A: Applicant Description

The Applicant must indicate if they are applying to the RFQ as a Developer, Property Management Company, General Contractor, or Social Service Provider, and demonstrate that they meet the applicable Threshold Requirement in Section 4, *Qualification Criteria*. Applicants may use one submission to apply for multiple categories so long as each category they are applying for is clearly stated and each Threshold Requirement is met. Applicants are required to specifically state which categories they would like to be considered for and whether or not they meet the Threshold Criteria.

The Applicant must complete and submit *Form 1: Applicant's Letter*. If the Applicant is a joint venture, the Principals of each entity that comprises the joint venture must be identified, and a Principal of each entity must sign Form 1. If the Applicant is a not-for-profit entity or is partnering with a not-for-profit entity, the Applicant must identify as such in, and submit, *Form 2: Not-For-Profit Organization Information and Questionnaire*.

The Applicant must provide resumes of key members of the team and/or brochures describing the Applicant and any similar projects in which the Applicant has been involved. This information may include descriptions of projects that the Applicant has developed, or clarification of information provided in the forms included in the Application.

The Applicant may also submit any additional information related to the Application that the Applicant wishes to include but that has not been specifically requested in this RFQ. This section of the Application may include articles and other material not specifically prepared for the Application in response to this RFQ, but that the Applicant believes will help NYCHA evaluate the Applicant's qualifications. All materials must be in a format that can be included under Tab A. Applicants must also disclose all previous participation in NYCHA and City-assisted projects.

The Applicant must list all projects in which they are currently involved and include estimated completion dates for each project.

TAB B: Assets and Financial Statements

The Applicant must complete and submit *Form 3: Assets Statement* and provide audited financial statements from the three (3) most recent fiscal or calendar years for the Applicant, the Applicant's parent company, or a relevant related entity in the event the Applicant entity is newly formed.

TAB C: (For Developer and Property Management Applicants Only)

Development Experience, Management Experience, and Current Workload

The Applicant must complete the below relevant forms. In addition to submitting the following Forms as part of a single PDF file, Applicants must include Excel files in their electronic submission.

1. Residential Development Experience (Forms 4A-4D)

A separate form shall be submitted for each Principal. <u>Applicants must delineate which</u> <u>development experience(s) pass threshold</u>.

2. Residential Management Experience (Forms 5A-5D)

A separate form shall be submitted for each Principal. <u>Applicants must delineate which</u> management experience(s) pass threshold.

Additionally, please answer the questions detailed in *Form 5E: Residential Management Experience Questionnaire* on a separate page.

Question Submissions

To submit questions about the RFQ, please email your questions to pact.partners@nycha.nyc.gov. Please submit your questions in the following format:

Contact Name	Company	Phone Number	Email Address	Question Topic	Question
	Name				

If you have multiple questions, please add additional rows for the additional questions to clearly outline the question topic. Answers to questions will be posted on an FAQ page.

Pre-Submission Conferences

The Pre-Submission Conference will be held virtually. To RSVP for the Pre-Submission Conference, please fill out the following form: https://forms.office.com/g/4Vqs14K1sc

Electronic Submission and iSupplier Registration

A. At this time ONLY ELECTRONIC BIDS/PROPOSALS submitted via iSupplier will be accepted and considered. Proposer MUST electronically upload a single .pdf containing ALL components of its Proposal package, which may not exceed 4G, into iSupplier.

Instructions for registering for iSupplier can be found at: http://www1.nyc.gov/site/nycha/business/isupplier-vendor-registration.page.

After Proposer registers for iSupplier, it typically takes 24 to 72 hours for Proposer's iSupplier profile to be approved.

It is Proposer's sole responsibility to leave ample time to complete iSupplier registration and submit its Proposal through iSupplier before the Proposal Submission Deadline. NYCHA is not responsible for delays caused by technical difficulty or caused by any other occurrence. NYCHA will not accept Proposals via e-mail or facsimile. The submission of attachments containing

embedded documents or proprietary file extensions is prohibited.

B. If a joint venture is submitting a Proposal, the Proposal must be signed by a principal or officer of each member of the joint venture, and a detailed description of the form of the joint venture must be included. NYCHA shall have the right to request any documents or instruments including, but not limited to, corporate resolutions, incumbency certificates, or other forms of verification for purposes of confirming that the signatory thereon is duly authorized to execute such Proposal on behalf of the Proposer, and the Proposer shall promptly furnish such documents or instruments to NYCHA if so requested.

An electronic version of the Proposer's complete Proposal must be UPLOADED TO iSUPPLIER by no later than 2:00 p.m. on the Proposal Submission Deadline date.

6. CONDITIONS, TERMS, AND LIMITATIONS

This RFQ is subject to the specific conditions, terms, and limitations stated below:

- Applications submitted shall be deemed to incorporate all the terms and conditions contained in this RFQ. Applicants will be deemed to have consented to such terms by submitting an Application in response to this RFQ.
- 2. The Properties will be leased in "as-is" condition. NYCHA requires the Selected Partner to assume the obligation to remediate all environmental contamination (including pre-existing environmental conditions, known or unknown), comply with all environmental requirements, including any requirements of any governmental entity as a result of CEQRA, SEQRA and/or NEPA, indemnify NYCHA for all claims that may be made in the future as a result of the foregoing, and release NYCHA from any claims that the Selected Partner or its affiliates may have in the future arising out of the conditions at the Properties. NYCHA, or any of its respective officers, agents, and employees, make no representation whatsoever as to the physical condition of the Properties or their suitability for any specific use. All due diligence is the responsibility of the Applicant and Applicants are urged to satisfy themselves with respect to the condition of the Properties, the information contained herein, and all limitations or other arrangements affecting the Properties. NYCHA will not be responsible for any injury or damage arising out of or occurring during any visit to the Properties.
- 3. The proposed Project shall conform to, and be subject to, the provisions of the New York City Zoning Resolution, the New York City Building Code, and all other applicable laws, regulations, and ordinances of all Federal, State, and City authorities having jurisdiction, as the same may be amended from time to time.
- 4. Valid permits and approvals, as required by City, State, and Federal agencies, shall be obtained by the Selected Partner prior to commencing work.
- 5. The commencement of negotiations with an Applicant will depend on satisfaction of the documentation and review requirements described in this RFQ and will be subject to review by NYCHA and HDC. The continuation of negotiations with an Applicant may depend on the Applicant's provision of additional documentation as required by NYCHA.
- NYCHA will lease the Properties pursuant to approval from HUD, and all documentation, including, but not limited to, the lease, shall be in form and substance satisfactory to NYCHA, HDC, and HUD.
- 7. An Applicant submitting an Application in response to this RFQ may be rejected if it or, if the Applicant is a business entity, any of its shareholders, officers, directors, partners, or members ("Principals") is determined, in NYCHA's sole discretion, to be within a category of persons or entities with whom or which the City, HDC, or NYCHA will not generally do business. The Applicant and all officers and Principals thereof will be required to complete a background questionnaire and shall be subject to investigation by NYCHA, HDC, and the New York City Department of Investigation. Any designation may be revoked in NYCHA's sole discretion in the event any derogatory information is revealed by such investigation.

- 8. No commission for brokerage or any other fee or compensation shall be due or payable by NYCHA, and the submission of an Application will constitute the Applicant's undertaking to indemnify and hold NYCHA harmless from and against any such claim for any such fee or compensation based upon, arising out of, or in connection with any action taken by the Applicant, the selection of the Applicant's submission and invitation to the Applicant to respond to this RFQ, or the conditional selection of an Applicant pursuant to this RFQ.
- 9. The Applicant will not engage in any scheme or practice that seeks to solicit, pay, or receive as payment, or to deliver to anyone, any sum or thing of value (including, without limitation, the performance of any service) that may constitute or be construed as a bribe, kick-back, or other inducement that in any manner may prejudice NYCHA's interests or compromise the duty owed by anyone to NYCHA.
- 10. NYCHA is not obligated to pay, nor shall NYCHA in fact pay, any costs or losses incurred by any Applicant at any time, including any costs incurred by the Applicant in connection with the Applicant's response to this RFQ.
- 11. The Selected Partner, and in the event that the Selected Partner is a joint venture, each member of that joint venture, jointly and severally, shall forever defend, indemnify, and hold harmless NYCHA and its directors, members, principals, servants, officers, agents, representatives, affiliates, and employees from and against any and all obligations, liabilities, claims, demands, penalties, fines, settlements, damages, costs, expenses, and judgments of whatever kind or nature, known or unknown, contingent or otherwise arising from the Project, including, without limitation, personal or bodily injury (including death) of or to any person or persons, including, without limitation, from or related to the presence, release, storage, transportation, or disposal of hazardous materials, or any damage to property of any nature.
- 12. No member or employee of the Congress of the United States or the New York State or City government, shall be permitted by the Applicant to share in any part of the Project or in any benefit that may arise from the Project.
- 13. NYCHA, HUD or any other federal, state or local agency providing funds to NYCHA, the New York City Comptroller, the New York City Department of Investigation, and the Comptroller General of the United States shall have the right to perform an audit of the Selected Partner's finances and an audit of the books and records related to its performance under the Project, including, without limitation, the financial arrangement with anyone that the Selected Partner may delegate to discharge any part of its obligations with respect to the Project.
- 14. NYCHA is under no legal obligation to lease the Properties. NYCHA may use the Applications submitted pursuant to this RFQ as a basis for negotiations with Applicants as NYCHA deems appropriate. NYCHA may reject at any time any or all Applications; may amend, modify or withdraw this RFQ in whole or in part; may negotiate with one or more Applicants; and/or may negotiate and lease the Properties on terms other than those set forth herein (including to parties other than those responding to this RFQ). NYCHA may also, at any time, waive compliance with, or change any other terms and conditions of, this RFQ; entertain modifications or additions to selected Applications; or

- withdraw or add individual sites or parcels from or to this RFQ if in NYCHA's judgment it is in the best interests of NYCHA to do so.
- 15. Selection of an Applicant's Application will not create any rights on the Applicant's part, including, without limitation, rights of enforcement, equity, or reimbursement, such rights only being created after the approvals of HUD and NYCHA, and the Lease and all documents required by NYCHA and/or HUD in relation to a Project (the "NYCHA Documents") are fully approved and executed. Until such approvals and execution of the NYCHA Documents and the closing of the real estate transaction, NYCHA may terminate negotiations with the Selected Partner at any time without incurring any obligations to the Selected Partner.
- 16. In the event of any variance between the terms of this RFQ and the NYCHA Documents, the terms of the NYCHA Documents will govern.

All determinations as to the completeness or compliance of any Applications, or as to the eligibility or qualifications of any Applicant, will be within the sole discretion of NYCHA and HDC.

7. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Current or former employees of the City of New York may respond to this RFQ only in accordance with the section(s) of Chapter 68 of the New York City Charter governing conflicts of interest affecting City personnel. Section 2604(b) (7) of the City Charter contains specific prohibitions that exclude enumerated groups of employees from participating in the sales process. In addition, current NYCHA employees may not respond to this RFQ.

Persons in the employ of the City considering submission of an Application are advised that opinions regarding the propriety of their participating in the Project may be requested from the New York City Conflict of Interests Board. This body is empowered, under Section 2602 of the City Charter, to issue advisory opinions on conflict of interest questions and other matters of ethical consideration. It is not necessary, however, that such an opinion be obtained prior to responding to this RFQ.

Former employees of the City of New York, HDC, or NYCHA are also advised that the City Charter imposes certain restrictions on post-employment business relationships with the City. Such individuals should consult the specific provisions on this issue contained in the City Charter.

Applicants must not have any organizational conflict of interest, which is defined as a situation in which the nature of the obligations under the NYCHA Documents or with respect to the Project, and the Applicant's organizational, financial, contractual or other interests are such that execution of the NYCHA Documents may result in an unfair competitive advantage; or, the Applicant's objectivity in performing its obligations under the NYCHA Documents or with respect to the Project may be impaired. If after an award with respect to a Project, the Applicant discovers an organizational conflict of interest with respect to the NYCHA Documents or the Project, the Applicant shall make an immediate and full disclosure in writing to NYCHA, which shall include a description of the action which the Applicant has taken or intends to take to eliminate or neutralize the conflict. NYCHA may terminate the Projects and the NYCHA Documents if it would be in the best interest of NYCHA to do so.

8. CONFIDENTIALITY

Certain information that NYCHA may furnish in connection with this RFQ may be labeled as confidential and must be treated as proprietary information of NYCHA by each recipient of this RFQ. By the Applicant's receipt of this RFQ, the Applicant agrees not to (a) disclose any part or all of such confidential information furnished to the Applicant pursuant to this RFQ to any party, including, without limitation, any law firm or any corporate or government office, except to the extent essential to the preparation of the Qualifications or the proposals, and to secure from any party to whom a disclosure is made under this provision a confidentiality agreement, executed prior to any such disclosure, in which the recipient agrees to keep confidential and to not disclose any such confidential information to any other party (a "Confidentiality Agreement"), and (b) use such information for any purpose other than to prepare a response to this RFQ. Such Confidentiality Agreement must name NYCHA as an intended third-party beneficiary with the right to enforce all remedies in an event of any such breach or unauthorized disclosures.

An Applicant must clearly designate in its Application those portions of the Application, if any, that the Applicant believes are trade secrets or are maintained for the regulation of commercial enterprise that, if disclosed, would cause substantial injury to the competitive position of the Applicant. To the extent the law permits (i.e., Section 89 of the New York State Public Officers Law), NYCHA will use reasonable efforts to hold the designated portions of the Applications and future responses to project solicitations in confidence, subject to FOIL and the provisions of Section 6. All Applications and other materials submitted to NYCHA in response to this RFQ may be disclosed in accordance with the standards specified in the Freedom of Information Law, Article 6 of the Public Officers Law ("FOIL") or to NYCHA residents involved in the review of the Applications, provided such residents have agreed to keep the information contained therein confidential. The Applicant submitting an Application must designate those portions of the Application that it believes are exempt from FOIL. This characterization shall not be determinative but will be considered by NYCHA and HDC when evaluating the applicability of any exemptions in response to a FOIL request.

9. NYCHA DISCLAIMER

NYCHA does not make and specifically negates and disclaims any representations, warranties, promises, covenants, contracts or guarantees of any kind or character whatsoever, whether express or implied, oral or written, past, present or future, of, as to, concerning or with respect to the Properties including, without limitation, the following: (a) the value of the Properties; (b) the income to be derived from the Properties; (c) the nature, quality or condition of the Properties, including, without limitation, the manner, quality, state of repair or lack of repair of the Properties and the water, soil and geology thereof and any drainage from or onto the Properties: (d) the conformity of the Properties to any plans or specifications therefore; (e) the compliance of or by the Properties or their operation with any legal requirements including, without limitation, the Americans with Disabilities Act; any zoning rules, regulations, plans or resolutions; any applicable federal, state or local landmark designations; any loft board control, rent control, rent stabilization and/or any other rent regulation or requirements; any rules and regulations promulgated under or in connection with any of the foregoing; and the state of the land title whether or not same is reflected in recorded or unrecorded documents (f) the habitability, merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose of the Properties; (g) the current or future real estate tax liability, assessment or valuation of the Properties; (h) the availability or unavailability or withdrawal or revocation of any benefits or incentives conferred by any federal, state or municipal authorities; (i) the fact that all or a portion of the Properties may be located on or near a flood plain or an earthquake fault line; (j) any other matter with respect to the Properties; or (k) the accuracy of any exhibit or information provided relating to the Properties.

10. DEFINITIONS

All terms, unless defined otherwise in this RFQ, are as defined in Notice PIH 2012-32, REV-3 dated as of January 12, 2017, as may be amended or superseded from time to time by HUD (the "RAD Notice"). Terms not defined elsewhere are as follows:

Act

The United States Housing Act of 1937, as amended.

Development Team

The professional, technical, and construction entities (e.g. general contractor, architect, engineer, legal counsel, marketing, and managing agents) that will participate in the design, development, construction, marketing, and management of a Project, along with the social service provider.

Pre-Qualified Partner List

The published list of Pre-Qualified Partners selected under this RFQ and eligible to submit Proposals for Projects. A link to the published Pre-Qualified Partner List can be found on NYCHA's PACT website https://www1.nyc.gov/site/nycha/about/pact/procurement.page.

Pre-Qualified Partners

General contractors, property managers, real estate developers, and social service providers selected under this RFQ to be considered for forthcoming PACT projects.

Principal

An individual, partnership, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, corporation, or other not-for-profit or for-profit entity that will act as the general partner, officer, manager, and/or managing member of the Applicant, or any entity, known limited partner, shareholder, or other member that has at least a 10% ownership interest in the Applicant.

Project

The financing, rehabilitation, property management, and social service delivery in relation to the conversion of units at the Properties from administration pursuant to Section 9 of the Act to Section 8 of the Act (as may be administered through a combination of RAD or otherwise).

Properties

NYCHA public housing comprising a Project for the purposes of this RFQ.

Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD)

The HUD Rental Assistance Demonstration program authorized by and administered pursuant to P.L. 112-55 as amended, the RAD Notice, and such other notices and guidance issued by HUD in relation thereto, all as may be amended or superseded from time to time.

Section 18

Section 18 of the Act allows for the demolition and disposition of public housing property. HUD has promulgated regulations in 24 C.F.R. Part 970 detailing the administrative steps required for its approval of any demolition or disposition activity affecting covered public housing properties. The Section 18 regulations may be found at:

http://www.hud.gov/offices/pih/centers/sac/demo_dispo/24cfr970.pdf

Section 18 is also administered pursuant to additional HUD guidance including, but not limited to, PIH Notice 2018-04, found at https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/PIH/documents/PIH-2018-04-Demo-Dispo-Notice-12-14-18.pdf ("Section 18 Notice").

Selected Partner

A Project Team comprised of Pre-Qualified Partners that is selected to undertake a PACT Project.

11. RESPONSIBILITIES OF SOCIAL SERVICE PROVIDERS

NYCHA seeks to improve residents' quality of life not only through extensive physical rehabilitation of the NYCHA developments and streamlined property management services, but also through access to social services and resources – both on-site and through resident referrals to off-site organizations and services. PACT provides a unique opportunity to enhance and provide additional services and community programming to NYCHA residents.

Following designation, PACT partners will work directly with NYCHA's Portfolio Planning and Community Development teams to:

- Select an organization to act as the lead Social Service Coordinator. The Social Service Coordinator will oversee the creation of the Needs Assessment and Social Services Plan:
- b. Identify any existing providers actively serving the community;
- Identify any additional social service provider(s) to deliver services to the community;
 and
- d. Create a timeline to finalize the Social Services Plan.

Social Service Coordination Role

NYCHA residents currently have access to workforce training, job opportunities, and social service referrals for vulnerable populations. These are services that NYCHA provides through a service coordination model for public housing residents.

PACT partners should designate one lead organization to act as the new Social Service Coordinator at the site. This organization will oversee the enhancement of services and community programming for all residents. The Social Service Coordinator will work collaboratively with NYCHA and the PACT team to develop a service coordination model that connects residents to services that are available to Section 8 households and any other services or programming identified by residents. The Social Service Coordinator should develop a plan for conducting referrals to the Family Self-Sufficiency program, using NYCHA's OpportunityConnect portal and successor systems, referring tenants to vetted providers that have formal partnerships with NYCHA, and making use of other public and private resources to assist residents.¹

The Social Service Coordinator should have an on-site presence at the PACT development and should outline in the Social Services Plan their hours of operation and how they plan to be accessible and available to residents at all of the developments in the PACT project. The Social

_

¹ This excludes social service referrals directly to NYCHA for intervention in tenancy, lease enforcement, or related matters; this function should be incorporated within the scope of the property management and social service provider team. NYCHA expects that property management and the social service provider will work together to conduct proactive outreach around tenancy issues, as outlined in the Resident Stability & Retention Guidelines.

Service Coordinator should be introduced to residents before conducting a Needs Assessment. Information about the role of the Social Service Coordinator should be described in resident meetings and shared with residents via letters, flyers, and/or email.

The Social Service Coordinator will be responsible for reporting metrics on all services provided to residents under their umbrella (either by the Social Service Coordinator directly or through other providers who work with residents on-site). See Reporting Requirements below for additional details.

Conducting a Needs Assessment

PACT partners, led by the Service Coordinator, should develop a Needs Assessment to collect resident feedback on service, resource, and programming needs via surveys, community meetings, workshops, and other information-gathering tools. The information collected in the Needs Assessment should inform the creation of the Social Services Plan and selection of any additional social service providers. Needs Assessments should aim to collect information on household demographics as well as other programming and services provided in the neighborhood surrounding the property.

Outlined below are the requirements for creating and conducting the Needs Assessment. PACT partners should share draft materials for the Needs Assessment, including the intro letter, the survey, and information presented in resident meetings with NYCHA for review prior to distribution.

Requirements for Conducting and Analyzing Needs Assessments:

- A minimum of 35%-50% of households should respond to any survey or participate in any meetings regarding social service provision
- The Service Coordinator should take two to three months to conduct their assessment, ensuring enough time to collect surveys and promote participate in meetings
- Outreach and communication:
 - Surveys should be mailed to residents in both English and Spanish
 - All other languages should be made available at the property management office
 - Residents should be able to mail and drop off surveys at their property management office
 - Residents should be able to complete the survey online
 - All materials must include instructions for how to return, deadline date, and contact information for the Service Coordinator
 - All materials should mention the entire PACT development team and associate the enhanced services and programming opportunities as a component of the PACT program
- Data collection:
 - Teams should collect standard demographic information, including but not limited to characteristics including age, race, gender identity, employment status, and educational attainment

- Household information, such as languages spoken, disability status of anyone in the household (mental or physical), veteran status, access to internet and technology, and length of time at development, among other information, should also be collected
- Teams should assess overall resident satisfaction, utilization of current programs, services that are of interest to their household, and other resources that they might need or want at their development

Summary analysis:

- PACT partners should share findings and provide summary-level analyses to key stakeholders, including NYCHA and residents
- Assessment findings should be included in the final Social Services Plan, including a narrative on how assessment findings shaped the final plan

The Social Services Plan

The PACT partner team must submit to NYCHA a detailed Social Services Plan. The Social Services Plan must be informed by a comprehensive Needs Assessment and describe how PACT partners plan to coordinate services across all developments in the project.

Expectations for what to include in the Social Service Plan are listed below. PACT partners must submit a draft Social Services Plan to NYCHA for review and comment before finalizing. The final Social Services Plan must be submitted prior to the HUD RAD Financing Plan submission or Section 18 application.

Required information to include in the Social Services Plan:

- Provide an introduction to the Service Coordinator and outline the roles of all known service providers;
- Share a summary of the Needs Assessment, including a narrative on how assessment findings have shaped the plan;
- Outline how relevant services will be coordinated for residents across all necessary providers and programs through a service coordination model;
- Describe all resources to be provided across all developments;
- Note how the PACT partners will preserve the services offered by existing provider(s) for the duration of their existing service contract(s) with City agencies;
- Outline how the team will facilitate access to and share information about new social services or community amenities and programming;
- Propose a budget for the provision of all services and programs (see section on the budget below);
- Propose goals and metrics that the Social Service Coordinator will report back to NYCHA on a quarterly basis (see section on reporting below); and
- Outline a proposed timeline for conducting additional assessments in the future and share how PACT partners will continue to incorporate resident feedback on an on-going basis.

Preserving Services with Existing Providers

In some cases, there are existing on-site social services providers at the properties. Some existing providers receive funding through one or more awarded contracts following a competitive procurement process with New York City agencies or entities (for example, New York City Health and Hospitals, the New York City Department of Youth and Community Development, the New York City Department of Education, or the New York City Department for the Aging), each with contract terms that include specific performance and insurance requirements. PACT partners will be provided with a list of existing providers and service contracts, including the name of the provider and City agency funder, if applicable. NYCHA's Portfolio Planning and Community Development teams will coordinate an introduction to current providers after the initial kick-off meeting with NYCHA.

To the extent that there are existing providers, PACT partners must work with the providers and their City agency funders, if applicable, to ensure that services are not negatively impacted or otherwise interrupted for the duration of the existing service contracts, including any renewal or extension of the contract term. Each existing provider must remain in place for the duration of the existing service contract unless the City agency funder determines that the existing provider is not meeting service requirements under the existing service contract or any future renewal contract. In such event, the City agency funder has the right to assign a new social services provider to the affected property to assume the existing provider's obligations and rights under the existing service contract, or any future renewal contract.

The PACT partner will be expected to execute leases with existing providers that reflect the agreed-upon and understood terms. If the PACT partner and NYCHA select existing providers to join the team as the Social Service Coordinator, the existing providers must be engaged to deliver new services in addition to the scope of their existing service contracts. These services must be resident-informed, as described above, and negotiated directly with NYCHA.

NYCHA may also have agreements with third party providers or City agencies to provide programmatic and/or maintenance support to gardens, farms, public art, parks, and other amenities located at the development. PACT partners should assume or acknowledge these agreements for the remainder of the term and ensure services are not negatively impacted. Continuations can be renegotiated directly with the third-party partner or City agency following conversion. PACT partners, including the Social Service Coordinator, must participate in hand-off meetings between NYCHA and partner City agencies and third-party providers to ensure continuity.

Through the Needs Assessment and in conversations with existing providers, PACT partners should also assess the existing conditions and physical needs of community facilities at the site and consider how PACT investments can improve current conditions. PACT partners should consider how to extend, support, or enhance the delivery of current services and programming when possible through physical investments in community facilities.

New Services

In addition to preserving and enhancing the services offered by NYCHA partners for the duration of the existing service contracts, PACT partners should consider expanding the range of services provided to residents based on the needs, priorities, and service gaps identified as

part of the Needs Assessment. The provision of additional services must be coordinated through the Social Service Coordinator role. The Designated Project Teams may consider new programs to replace expired existing service contracts based on resident feedback. PACT partners will then develop and, upon construction closing, execute programs via its Social Services Plan to provide identified services to residents.

Proposed Budget

Social Services Plans must include a budget proposal to support the provision of services and programming over the long term. NYCHA's preliminary guidance is to assume (1) a one-time, up-front social service reserve of \$300 per unit and (2) an additional \$300 per unit in annual costs to fund social services on an ongoing basis, escalating at 3% annually. However, PACT partners should tailor their budget to the specific needs of the community and to ensure the successful implementation of their Social Services Plan.

The proposed budget should outline different program expenses against their annual total budget allocation and indicate the percentage of annual funding that will be used by each program. The proposed budget should also outline the number of staff required to deliver programming and services, as well as other operational costs, such as supplies, technology needs, and staff training.

Reporting Requirements

The final Social Services Plan should include detailed metrics pertaining to social service utilization, participation, and outcomes. Metrics should match the programming and services offered. The Social Service Coordinator should outline goals for each metric on an annual basis. The Social Service Coordinator must report to NYCHA on a quarterly basis. This report should include a combination of quantifiable and qualitative updates based on the goals of the Social Services Plan. The Social Service Coordinator should assume the responsibility of collecting information from all providers to inform the quarterly reports.

Ongoing Assessments and Adjustments

The Social Service Coordinator should also plan for ongoing adjustments to the provision of services and programming based on resident input and their ability to meet the goals outlined in the Social Services Plan. The Social Services Plan should outline a proposed timeline for conducting additional assessments in the future and consider how resident feedback will inform the creation or refinement of future plans.

12. APPLICANT FORMS

See attached PDFs.

Form 1: Applicant's Letter

New York City Housing Authority Procurement Department 90 Church Street, 6th Floor New York, New York 10007 Attn: Meddy Ghabaee

Re: Response to the Permanent Affordability Commitment Together (PACT) Request for Qualifications

To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is being submitted in connection with my proposal ("Proposal") submitted in response to the Request for Qualifications ("RFQ") issued by the New York City Housing Authority ("NYCHA"). All terms not otherwise defined herein will have the same meaning as set forth in the RFP.

I have received, read, and understand the provisions of the RFQ. I understand that selection of an Applicant under the RFQ for disposition of the Properties and the development of the Project described in the RFQ will mean only that NYCHA will commence negotiations with such Applicant regarding the Project.

I recognize that any negotiations with NYCHA will be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 1. The commencement of negotiations will not represent any obligation or agreement on the part of NYCHA, which may only be incurred or entered into by a contract of sale and deed(s) pursuant to which the Properties will be conveyed to the Selected Applicant that have been (i) approved as to form by NYCHA's Law Department; (ii) approved by the NYCHA Board and HUD; and (iii) duly executed by the Selected Applicant and NYCHA. The Negotiation Letter sent to the Selected Applicant will only indicate NYCHA's intention to commence negotiations, which may ultimately lead to the execution of such an agreement.
- 2. The Applicant will not have permission to enter upon the Properties, which permission will only be granted, if at all, in the form of a license agreement duly executed by the Applicant and NYCHA. The execution of any such license agreement, if it occurs, will only indicate that NYCHA has granted permission for the Applicant to enter onto the Properties for the limited purposes stated in the scope of work set forth therein, and will not indicate that NYCHA reached any other agreement with the Applicant regarding the Properties or the Project.
- 3. The following requirements must be satisfied prior to the disposition of the Properties:

- a. The Selected Applicant, any other potential grantee of the Properties, and their respective Principals must successfully undergo a background check concerning their suitability to do business with NYCHA.
- b. The Properties will not be conveyed to any person or entity which, or to any entity with a Principal who: (i) has not fulfilled development responsibilities undertaken in connection with the City of New York ("City"), NYCHA, or other governmental entities, (ii) is in default on any obligations to NYCHA or the City, (iii) is a former owner of the Properties, or (iv) has lost real property to the City in tax or lien enforcement proceedings.
- c. The price and other terms for the disposition of the Properties and the tax exemption(s) to be provided, if any, will be consistent with applicable NYCHA and City policies.
- d. The Selected Applicant must execute legal documents in form and substance acceptable to NYCHA, and in form approved by NYCHA's Law Department.
- 4. During negotiations, the Applicant must diligently, competently, and expeditiously comply with all requirements communicated to the Applicant by NYCHA.
- 5. The design of the Project must comply with any applicable NYCHA development requirements and guidelines.
- 6. The Applicant will be solely responsible for ensuring that the proposed Project and associated design and financing of the same shall be physically viable and economically feasible.
- 7. NYCHA may terminate negotiations with the Applicant at any time with or without cause. If negotiations are terminated by NYCHA, whether with or without cause, such termination will not give rise to any claim by the Applicant or its affiliates or contractors against NYCHA for damages, including, without limitation, for lost profits.
- 8. NYCHA is not obligated to pay, nor will it in fact pay, any costs or losses incurred by the Applicant at any time, including, but not limited to, the cost of: (i) any prior actions by the Applicant in order to respond to any selection process, or (ii) any future actions by the Applicant in connection with the negotiations, including, but not limited to, actions to comply with requirements of NYCHA or any applicable laws.

Very truly yours,	
Signature	
Title	
Applicant	

Form 2: Not-for-Profit Organization Information and Questionnaire

Name of Applicant:		
Only Applicants that include a not-for Development Team shall complete this		
Name of Organization:		
Address:		
City:	State:	ZIP Code
Executive Director:		
Contact Person:		
Title:		
Telephone No.		
FAX No.		
Date Established:		
Date Incorporated:		

ROLE OF ORGANIZATION IN THE PROJECT

Describe the role that the not-for-profit organization will play, such as developer, marketing agent, etc.

CERTIFICATION

I CERTIFY THAT THE INFORMATION SET FORTH IN THIS DISCLOSURE STATEMEN	T
AND ITS ATTACHMENTS IS TRUE AND CORRECT.	

Name of Organization	Signature of Officer
Date	Print or Type Name and Title

NOT-FOR-PROFIT ORGANIZATION: DIRECTORS, OFFICERS, AND KEY STAFF

Name of Organization:

Name and Home Address	Position and/or Office in Organization	Date of Initial Appointment	Current Occupation ar Name of Employer

Use additional sheets as necessary

NOT-FOR-PROFIT ORGANIZATION: MAJOR SOURCES OF FUNDING

	owing information		ur major sources sals under this RI		ing the two years
Funding Source (Agency, Department, etc.)	Name of Program	Contact Person Name and Phone Number	Purposes of Funding	Dates of Funding	Funding Amount

Use additional sheets as necessary

Form 3: Assets Statement

[Assets Statement must describe financial status within the last twelve months and must be dated and signed.]

Principal or Individual whose assets are described below:

1.	Personal Information
	Name:
	Business Name:
	Business Phone:
	Residence Address: City: State: Zip Code:
	Business Address: City: State: Zip Code:
	Position (Title):
	Years of Service:
	Salary: Bonus/Commission:
	Other Income: Source of Other Income:
	Are you a defendant in any lawsuits or legal action that may impact your financial standing? If so, please describe:
	Do you have any contingent liabilities? If so, please describe:

2. Statement of Financial Condition

Assets	Dollars (omit cents)	Liabilities	Dollars (omit cents)
Cash On Hand and in Banks		Notes Payable to Banks Secured	
Notes Receivable		Notes Payable to Banks Unsecured	
Mortgages Owned		Notes Payable to Others Secured Notes Payable to Others Unsecured	
Marketable Securities Owned See Schedule A		Debt Balances in Margin Accounts with Brokers	
Real Estate Owned		Mortgages on Real Estate	
Cash Value of Life Insurance		Loans Against Life Insurance	
Other Assets* (Itemize)		Other Liabilities (Itemize)	
Total Assets		Total Liabilities	
		Net Worth	

^{*} Any interest in a closely held business must be documented by providing a current balance sheet for that business and stating the percent of interest held by the applicant.

Schedule A: Marketable Securities Owned

List separately and check (X) next to those pledged as collateral.

Marketable Securities Owned	Dollars (Omit Cents)	Collateral?

3. Signature Page

of the date herein.

Name of Principal:
Signature of Individual:
Print Name and Title of Individual:

You, the undersigned hereby represent the above to be a true and accurate Statement signed as

Form 4A: Residential Development Experience (Preservation/Affordable Housing)

Name of Applicant:]												
List below al additional pa	ll <mark>preservation</mark> ges as needed	<mark>affordab</mark> l.	ole reside	ntial prop	<mark>perties</mark> develo	oped within the	seven (7) y	ear period pro	eceding the dea	adline for submis	ssion of proposa	ls in response	to this RFP. U	Jse
Project Name	Address	Role (a)	Type (b)	Category (c)	# of Buildings	Total # of Units	Current Status (d)	Start Date	Completion Date	Total Developmen t Cost	Constructio n Lender (f)	Permanent Lender (f)	Gov't Program (e)	Property Manager (g)

TOTAL

- (a) ROLE: Indicate the role or roles you played in the development of each property listed. If developed as part of a joint venture, indicate such by adding JV to the respective role (e.g., D/JV).
- D=Developer; B=Builder; GC= General Contractor; CM=Construction Manager; F=Provided Financing; O=Other (specify)
- (b) TYPE: Project Type: RH=Rental Housing; CH=Coop/Condo Housing; SF=Single Family Housing; O=Office; R=Retail; CF=Community Facility; M=Mixed Use
- (c) CATEGORY: NC=New Construction; SR=Substantial Rehab; MR=Moderate Rehab
- (d) STATUS: Indicate if project is Pre=Pre-development; UC=Under Construction; Com=Completed
- (e) GOVERNMENT PROGRAM: Provide the name of the program.
- (f) CONSTRUCTION/PERMANENT LENDER: Provide the name of the institution.
- (g) MANAGEMENT: Indicate if you manage the project directly or use a property manager. Provide the name of the property manager used, if any. Indicate N/A if you no longer own the project.

Form 4B: Residential Development Experience (New Construction/Affordable)

Name of Applicant:														
List below all additional pag	l <mark>new constru</mark> ges as needed	<mark>ction affo</mark> 	ordable re	<mark>esidenti</mark> al	properties d	eveloped withi	in the seven	(7) year perio	od preceding the	e deadline for su	bmission of pro	posals in respo	onse to this RF	FP. Use
Project Name	Address	Role (a)	Type (b)	Category (c)	# of Buildings	Total # of Units	Current Status (d)	Start Date	Completion Date	Total Developmen t Cost	Constructio n Lender (f)	Permanent Lender (f)	Gov't Program (e)	Property Manager (g)
TOTAL					_									

- (a) ROLE: Indicate the role or roles you played in the development of each property listed. If developed as part of a joint venture, indicate such by adding JV to the respective role (e.g., D/JV).
- D=Developer; B=Builder; GC= General Contractor; CM=Construction Manager; F=Provided Financing; O=Other (specify)
- (b) TYPE: Project Type: RH=Rental Housing; CH=Coop/Condo Housing; SF=Single Family Housing; O=Office; R=Retail; CF=Community Facility; M=Mixed Use
- (c) CATEGORY: NC=New Construction; SR=Substantial Rehab; MR=Moderate Rehab
- (d) STATUS: Indicate if project is Pre=Pre-development; UC=Under Construction; Com=Completed
- (e) GOVERNMENT PROGRAM: Provide the name of the program.
- (f) CONSTRUCTION/PERMANENT LENDER: Provide the name of the institution.
- (g) MANAGEMENT: Indicate if you manage the project directly or use a property manager. Provide the name of the property manager used, if any. Indicate N/A if you no longer own the project.

Form 4C: Residential Development Experience (Preservation/Market Rate Housing)

Name of Applicant:]												
List below p RFP. Use a	reservation re	sidential s as need	propertie ed.	es, <mark>exclud</mark>	<mark>ing affordab</mark>	<mark>le housing</mark> , dev	eloped with	hin the seven (7) year period	preceding the de	adline for subm	ission of prop	osals in respo	nse to this
Project Name	Address	Role (a)	Type (b)	Category (c)	# of Buildings	Total # of Units	Current Status (d)	Start Date	Completion Date	Total Developmen t Cost	Constructio n Lender (f)	Permanent Lender (f)	Gov't Program (e)	Property Manager (g)
	1													
													_	
	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1

TOTAL

- (a) ROLE: Indicate the role or roles you played in the development of each property listed. If developed as part of a joint venture, indicate such by adding JV to the respective role (e.g., D/JV).
- D=Developer; B=Builder; GC= General Contractor; CM=Construction Manager; F=Provided Financing; O=Other (specify)
- (b) TYPE: Project Type: RH=Rental Housing; CH=Coop/Condo Housing; SF=Single Family Housing; O=Office; R=Retail; CF=Community Facility; M=Mixed Use
- (c) CATEGORY: NC=New Construction; SR=Substantial Rehab; MR=Moderate Rehab
- (d) STATUS: Indicate if project is Pre=Pre-development; UC=Under Construction; Com=Completed
- (e) GOVERNMENT PROGRAM: Provide the name of the program.
- (f) CONSTRUCTION/PERMANENT LENDER: Provide the name of the institution.
- (g) MANAGEMENT: Indicate if you manage the project directly or use a property manager. Provide the name of the property manager used, if any. Indicate N/A if you no longer own the project.

Form 4D: Residential Development Experience (New Construction/Market Rate Housing)

Name of Applicant:]												
List below re additional pa	sidential prop ges as needed	perties, <mark>ex</mark> l.	cluding a	<mark>affordabl</mark>	<mark>e housing</mark> , de	eveloped within	n the seven ((7) year period	d preceding the	deadline for sub	omission of prop	oosals in respo	nse to this RF	P. Use
Project Name	Address	Role (a)	Type (b)	Category (c)	# of Buildings	Total# of Units	Current Status (d)	Start Date	Completion Date	Total Developmen t Cost	Constructio n Lender (f)	Permanent Lender (f)	Gov't Program (e)	Property Manager (g)
				-										
				-										

TOTAL

- (a) ROLE: Indicate the role or roles you played in the development of each property listed. If developed as part of a joint venture, indicate such by adding JV to the respective role (e.g., D/JV).
- D=Developer; B=Builder; GC= General Contractor; CM=Construction Manager; F=Provided Financing; O=Other (specify)
- (b) TYPE: Project Type: RH=Rental Housing; CH=Coop/Condo Housing; SF=Single Family Housing; O=Office; R=Retail; CF=Community Facility; M=Mixed Use
- (c) CATEGORY: NC=New Construction; SR=Substantial Rehab; MR=Moderate Rehab
- (d) STATUS: Indicate if project is Pre=Pre-development; UC=Under Construction; Com=Completed
- (e) GOVERNMENT PROGRAM: Provide the name of the program.
- (f) CONSTRUCTION/PERMANENT LENDER: Provide the name of the institution.
- (g) MANAGEMENT: Indicate if you manage the project directly or use a property manager. Provide the name of the property manager used, if any. Indicate N/A if you no longer own the project.

Form 5A: Residential Management Experience (Preservation/Affordable Housing)

Name of Applicant:]						
Management Entity:]						
List below all preservation affortor submission of proposals in re				ear period preceding the	deadline			
Property Address:	Housing Type (i.e. 1 - 4	Number	Dates of Manage	ment	Section 8?	LIHTC?	Public	Owner
Builiding Number, Street	family homes; multifamily	of DU's	From	То	8? (Y/N)	(Y/N)	Hsg Units	("Self", or provide name
City, State, Zip	rental; coop; condominium)						(Y/N)	and phone number):
	ŕ							
TOTAL								

Form 5B: Residential Management Experience (New Construction/Affordable Housing)

Name of Applicant:								
Management Entity:								
deadline	on properties, affordable housing response to this RFP. Use add			y) year period preceding the				
Property Address:	Housing Type (i.e. 1 - 4	Number	Dates of Manage	ement	Section	LIHTC?	Public	Owner
Builiding Number, Street	family homes; multifamily	of DU's	From	То	8? (Y/N)	(Y/N)	Hsg Units	("Self", or provide name
City, State, Zip	rental; coop; condominium)						(Y/N)	and phone number):
TOTAL								

Form 5C: Residential Management Experience (Preservation/Market Rate Housing)

Name of Applicant:								
Management Entity:								
List below all preservation affo	rdable properties managed cu	rrently or wi	thin the seven (7) y	year period preceding the	deadline for	•		
submission of proposals in resp	onse to this RFP. Use addition	nal pages as	needed.					
Property Address:	Housing Type (i.e. 1 - 4	Number	Dates of Manage	ement	Section 8?	LIHTC?	Public Hsg	Owner
Builiding Number, Street	family homes; multifamily	of DU's	From	То	(Y/N)	(Y/N)	Units	("Self", or provide name
City, State, Zip	rental; coop; condominium)						(Y/N)	and phone number):
TOTAL								

Form 5D: Residential Management Experience (New Construction/Market Rate Housing)

Name of Applicant:								
Management Entity:								
List below all new construction for submission of proposals in				e seven (7) year period p	preceding the	e deadline		
Property Address:	Housing Type (i.e. 1 - 4	Number	Dates of Manage	ment	Section	LIHTC?	Public	Owner
Builiding Number, Street	family homes;	of DU's	From	То	8? (Y/N)	(Y/N)	Hsg Units	("Self", or provide name
City, State, Zip	multifamily rental; coop; condominium)						(Y/N)	and phone number):
TOTAL								

Form 5E: Management Experience Questionnaire

Name of Applicant:	
Management Entity:	

- 1. Across your portfolio, what is the typical ratio of property managers to number of units? Describe if staffing plans differ based on the funding source (e.g. LIHTC or HOME).
- 2. Describe the management and maintenance staffing plan envisioned for this project. If you have one, please submit a sample or project-specific Management Plan.
- 3. What property management certifications and licenses are held by your staff? (For example: RAM or IREM certification, tax credit certification, commercial real estate broker's license, etc.)
- 4. Please describe any LIHTC and/or HOME compliance coursework management staff has completed.
- 5. Has any property managed by the manager or owned by the owner ever had a recapture of LIHTC? If so, please explain in detail. Please include instances where you may have purchased or taken over management of a property with open compliance issues.
- 6. Have IRS Forms 8823s been issued for your properties, reporting noncompliance that was uncorrected at the time of issuance? If so, how many have been issued? Please include instances where you may have purchased or taken over management of a property with open compliance issues.
- 7. Do any properties managed by the manager or owned by an affiliate of the owner have open HOME compliance issues? If so, please explain in detail. Please include instances where you may have purchased or taken over management of a property with open compliance issues.
- 8. Do any properties managed by the manager or owned by an affiliate of the owner have open Class C NYC Housing Maintenance Code violations or open NYC DOB violations? If so, please explain in detail. Please include instances where you may have purchased or taken over management of a property with open violations.
- 9. Has the management company or any of its principals been disbarred by HUD or any other government agencies?
- 10. What is the vacancy rate across your portfolio as of the date of this submission? Please explain.

- 11. What are delinquent rents as a percentage of total rent roll across your portfolio of owned/managed properties? Please submit data showing arrears at 30, 60, and 90+days arrearages.
- 12. Please submit a sample Monthly Management Report from the last year for an affordable housing property of your choosing.



NEW YORK CITY HOUSING AUTHORITY

250 BROADWAY • NEW YORK, NY 10007

TEL: (212) 306-3000 • http://nyc.gov/nycha

GREGORY RUSS CHAIR & CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

APPLICANT DESCRIPTION

	ondents to the PACT Request for	Qualifications must complete th	is form and provide	additional
	ntation as required in the form.			
N	lame of Applicant:			
Name o	of Contact Person:			
	Address:			
	Telephone No:	ldress:		
	oplicant a certified Minority-owned s only) Yes [] No [] (Provid		nterprise (M/WBE)?	(for informational
COMPO	DSITION OF APPLICANT OR	GANIZATIONS:		
1. Type	of organization (i.e. partnership, c	orporation, limited liability comp	any):	
2. For c	orporations, provide the names of	f the officers and any sharehold	ers owning 10% or	more.
NAME	OF ENTITY:	Percent Inte	erest in Proposed	Project:
PRINCI	PALS: Name/Position/Title	Home Address	Role*	% Interest in Entity
* <u>Role</u> : [Provider	D = Developer; PM = Property Ma	nagement Company; GC = Gen	neral Contractor; SS	P = Social Service
partner,	any principal identified above, corporate officer, or owned mhe following:			
(1)	Arson conviction or pending	case?		Yes [] No []
(2)	Harassment complaint filed be Control or the New York State Renewal?	-		Yes[] No[]
(3)	Had an ownership or manage in rem by the City or assigne to a 7A Administrator or rece	d by a judge of Landlord and		Yes[] No[]

Yes [] No []



NEW YORK CITY HOUSING AUTHORITY

250 BROADWAY • NEW YORK, NY 10007

TEL: (212) 306-3000 • http://nyc.gov/nycha

GREGORY RUSSCHAIR & CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

(4)	NYCHA or City mortgage foreclosure or currently more than 90 days in arrears on any NYCHA or City loan?	Yes []	No []
(5)	Default on any contract obligation or agreement of any kind or nature entered into with NYCHA or the City of New York or one of its agencies?	Yes []	No []
(6)	In the past 5 years, failed to qualify as a responsible bidder, or refused to enter into a contract after an award has been made, privately or with any government agency?	Yes []	No []
(7)	In the last 7 years, filed a bankruptcy petition or been the subject of involuntary bankruptcy proceedings.	Yes []	No []
(8)	In the last 5 years, failed to file any required tax returns, or failed to pay any applicable Federal, State of New York, or City taxes or other charges?	Yes []	No []
(9)	· ·	Yes [-	-	-
(9)	been convicted of fraud, bribery, or graffic farcerry?	162	J	INO	1

If the answer to any question is yes, provide the following information about each instance: name of principal(s); principal's status in the organization or corporation (e.g. officer), the date of the action, and current status.

CERTIFICATION

[This certification must be signed by one of the principals listed above.]

I certify that the information set forth in this application and all attachments and supporting documentation is true and correct. I understand that NYCHA will rely on the information in or attached to this document.

I understand that this statement is part of a continuing application and that until such time that the application is approved, I will report any changes in or additions to the information herein, and will furnish such further documentation or information as may be requested by NYCHA, the City of New York, or any agency thereof.

Name of Organization	Signature
Date	Print or Type Name and Title

SUPPLEMENTAL QUESTIONS FOR ALL APPLICANTS

Answer the following questions. Use additional sheets as necessary. The definitions of terms contained in the Entity and Individual Disclosure Statement applies to these questions.

P in	as the A rincipals vestigation nd Munic	or on b	Officers y any C	s, ever Governn	been nent Aç	the gency	subjec , includ	t of,	or	questi	onéd	relating	to,	an

- 2. Has the Applicant, any of its employees, or any Related Entity, or any of their respective Principals or Officers, ever been subpoenaed by any Governmental Agency? If yes, provide details.
- 3. Has the Applicant, any of its employees, or any related Entity, or any of their respective Principals or Officers, ever paid any money, gratuity, or conferred any other benefit, for any purpose, on any public official or any City employee? If yes, provide details.
- 4. Have there ever been any notifications or findings against the Applicant or any of its contractors/subcontractors of underpayments relating to prevailing wage violations? If yes, provide details.
- 5. Has the Applicant, any of its employees, or any Related Entity, or any of their respective Principals or Officers, ever been the subject of a monitorship or certification on any public contract or imposed by any government agency, authority or instrumentality? If yes, provide details.
- 6. Has the Applicant or its principals received any information, or have any reason to believe, that the Applicant, its Principals, or any of its employees, have been associated, or suspected of being associated, with organized crime? If yes, provide details.

CERTIFICATION

I certify that the information set forth in or attached to this RFQ Supplemental Questionnaire form is true and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief.

I am aware that the NYCHA is relying upon all of the information set forth in or attached to this Supplemental Questionnaire and that this Supplemental Questionnaire is submitted to induce NYCHA to approve this application.

I am aware that this Supplemental Questionnaire is part of a continuing application, and until such time as the application is finally and unconditionally approved by NYCHA, I will report any changes in or additions to the information set forth herein, and furnish such further documentation or information as may be requested by NYCHA, the City of New York, or any agency thereof. The making of any false statement in this Supplemental Questionnaire may result in the revocation of any designation under the PACT Request for Qualifications.

SIGNATURE:
PRINT NAME OF PERSON SIGNING ABOVE:
TITLE:
ENTITY (if any):
DATE:

NYCHA RFQ: Form 7

Social Service Provider Questionnaire

All Pre-Qualified Social Service providers are required to provide NYCHA the following information. NYCHA will use responses to this Questionnaire to catalog all Pre-Qualified Social Service Providers into a directory.



Providers should use the following link or QR code to access the online form. If you completed the Social Service Provider Questionnaire in 2021, you will need to re-submit this form for 2022. If you have any issues accessing or completing the form, please email:

PACT.partners@nycha.nyc.gov

Online link: https://bit.ly/sspform7

To complete the guestionnaire, you will need the following information:

- Organization contact information
- Organization Mission Statement
- Organization background
- A listing of your core service offerings
- A listing of your geographic focus
- Notes on how you've worked with NYCHA residents in the past
- Notes on any current PACT partnerships
- Listing of contracts you have with other city agencies

Please email two additional files to NYCHA in include in your directory entry. Email to: PACT.partners@nycha.nyc.gov

- Organization Logo
- 2. Action shot of your team working within the community